

# THE TESTING GROUND: CHINA'S RISING INFLUENCE IN SOUTHEAST ASIA AND REGIONAL RESPONSES

JONATHAN STROMSETH

NOVEMBER 2019

## EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

This paper examines China's foreign policy toward Southeast Asia in the context of its neighborhood diplomacy more broadly. It describes how China is navigating between the competing imperatives of pulling the region closer to it economically via the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI), while at the same time seeking to consolidate control over contested territorial claims in the South China Sea. The paper also discusses China's relations with the Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN) and individual Southeast Asian countries, focusing on Indonesia and Vietnam. The discussion shows how Southeast Asia looms large both as a testing ground for China's development as a great power and as a gateway for its global expansion in the future. Yet, it also shows that Southeast Asian countries aren't just inanimate stones as China crosses the proverbial river; they are countries with agency of their own that can frustrate or take advantage of China's moves. China could also face trip wires if it fails to better assess the social and ethnic dynamics in the region, and pushes ahead with old-style United Front activities with overseas Chinese communities at its own risk and folly.

Ultimately, China presents both geopolitical challenges and potential economic benefits to Southeast Asian countries. Their individual responses to China's rise will depend on geographic proximity, economic opportunity, threat perceptions, historical experience, and other factors. In the future, as the country cases suggest, Vietnam will continue to balance against China in an effort to protect its national interests, albeit delicately,

while Indonesia will take advantage of BRI to promote its own domestic economic plans and ambitions. The discussion also suggests that China's dominance over Southeast Asia is not a pre-ordained outcome, but will be a function of Chinese power and diplomacy, the response of ASEAN countries (both individually and multilaterally), and the role and engagement of other major powers like the United States, Japan, and India. In this increasingly competitive regional environment, Southeast Asian countries will continue to engage China, hedge, and manage their relations with Beijing carefully. They don't have the luxury of taking sides.

## INTRODUCTION

In 2006, after working in Southeast Asia for many years, I moved from Hanoi to Beijing when my employer, the Asia Foundation, appointed me as their country representative to China. Trained in Southeast Asian studies, I was eager to better understand China's relations with Southeast Asia by speaking with Chinese experts at the elite universities and foreign policy think tanks that populate Beijing and Shanghai. What I discovered, however, was not just minimal human resource capacity in Southeast Asian studies, but little interest in the region itself. Things were different in China's southern provinces bordering the region, like Yunnan, where local universities had longstanding programs specializing in Myanmar and other countries in mainland Southeast Asia. But in Beijing and Shanghai, the world of grand strategy, experts mostly wanted to talk about China's relations with the United States, Japan, and other major powers. Southeast Asia seemed like a backwater.

Now the situation has changed entirely. The study of Southeast Asia is booming not only in Beijing, but across the country where new programs and centers are popping up — including centers of Southeast Asian studies in major inland cities like Chongqing and Xi'an. This didn't happen overnight. Even before I wrapped up my work in Beijing in 2014, think tank partners were asking to resuscitate earlier trilateral programs with Southeast Asian countries that had garnered little Chinese interest a few years earlier. Visit top Chinese think tanks today, meanwhile, and you're likely to encounter new initiatives and experts focusing on the Southeast Asia, including recently minted PhDs who have carried out dissertation research in the region and learned a Southeast Asian language. Where did this newfound interest in the region come from? This paper explores this question by examining the underpinnings of Chinese foreign policy toward the region, the toolkit that China employs to achieve its strategic goals, and relations between China and individual countries as well as the Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN).

## SOUTHEAST ASIA IN CHINESE FOREIGN POLICY

Southeast Asia holds a special place in Chinese foreign policy owing to geography, historical economic ties, and the migration of millions of ethnic Chinese to the region. In the postwar period, China's relations with the Southeast Asia has evolved through distinct phases. It got off to a rocky start when the Chinese Communist Party (CCP) began supporting guerilla movements in the region after sweeping to power in 1949. These efforts influenced the formation of the short-lived Southeast Asia Treaty Organization (SEATO) in 1955 and the more enduring ASEAN in 1967 — then a bloc of five non-communist states comprised of Indonesia, Malaysia, the Philippines, Singapore, and Thailand.<sup>1</sup> ASEAN was thus created, at least in part, to serve as a bulwark against China's support for communist insurgencies in the region.

By the 1970s, however, the Sino-Soviet split motivated China to moderate its behavior in the region, and Beijing established formal diplomatic relations with Malaysia, the Philippines, and Thailand around the middle of the decade. The Vietnamese invasion of Cambodia in December 1978, which ousted the

China-backed Khmer Rouge, further strengthened China's relations with non-communist Southeast Asia — as Beijing coordinated with ASEAN countries in the 1980s to isolate Vietnam during its occupation of Cambodia. China finally normalized relations with Indonesia and Singapore in 1990 and then began formal dialogue with ASEAN as an organization, which had expanded to its current ten members by 1999, including Vietnam and Cambodia. Trade ties also grew significantly throughout the 1990s, prompting negotiations for the ASEAN-China Free Trade Area (ACFTA), with an agreement reached in 2002.<sup>2</sup>



**It is useful to view this evolution of China's relations with Southeast Asia in the context of China's 'neighborhood diplomacy' generally.**

It is useful to view this evolution of China's relations with Southeast Asia in the context of China's "neighborhood diplomacy" generally. In official terms, Beijing pursued friendly coexistence and peaceful development with its neighbors from the reform and opening-up period until the 18th Party Congress in 2012. Shortly thereafter, Xi Jinping began prioritizing a highly proactive form of neighborhood diplomacy, with the goal of turning China's neighborhood areas into a "community of common destiny" (also translated as a community of shared destiny or future). During a speech to the Indonesian parliament in October 2013, Xi referred explicitly to a shared future involving China and ASEAN: "The China-ASEAN community of shared destiny is closely linked with the ASEAN community and the East Asia community. The two sides need to bring out their respective strengths to realize diversity, harmony, inclusiveness and common progress for the benefit of the people of the region and beyond."<sup>3</sup>

As reflected in these remarks, Beijing couches its "common destiny" concept in terms of inclusiveness and win-win cooperation, but it also seems designed to integrate neighboring countries into a Sino-centric network of economic, political, cultural, and security relations — not unlike the pre-modern tributary system, although the analogy can be overdrawn.<sup>4</sup> While Xi's

predecessor, Hu Jintao, began using the “common destiny” terminology in 2007 to describe cross-Strait ties and in subsequent discussions of China’s peripheral diplomacy, Xi went further and made it the foundation of his foreign policy for the region.<sup>5</sup>

According to Chinese scholar Zhang Yunling, a new grand strategy began to emerge in China in the following decade. This strategy is characterized by China’s growing confidence in its ability to shape its surrounding neighborhood, which is “strategically indispensable in supporting China’s rise to Great Power status.”<sup>6</sup> In this conception, Southeast Asia is widely seen as a pilot area and regional platform for China’s emergence as a great power. Having stabilized its land borders in earlier periods, Beijing now sees maritime regions like Southeast Asia as the best opportunity for increasing its economic reach and expanding its naval power. Thus, compared to other subregions on the periphery, Southeast Asia is viewed as the most important and accessible gateway for China’s global expansion in the future.

## CHINA’S FOREIGN POLICY TOOLKIT IN SOUTHEAST ASIA

China uses a variety of diplomatic, economic and military tools to advance its strategic interests and foreign policy priorities in the region. The contents of the toolkit have been evolving and changing as China’s rise has progressed, with different elements taking precedence at different times, depending on broader policy priorities and initiatives emanating from Beijing.

### *Economic statecraft*

Increasingly, China is employing a combination of economic inducements and coercion to advance its strategic objectives in the region. It does so through a host of new institutions and projects, notably the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI). BRI is the most visible platform for advancing China’s neighborhood diplomacy and achieving a community of common destiny in Southeast Asia. Launched in 2013, BRI is an ambitious effort to strengthen infrastructure, trade, and investment links between China and other countries. Prominent projects in Southeast Asia include hydropower dams, oil and gas pipelines, and Beijing’s extensive railway plans to connect the southwestern city of Kunming not just to Laos and Thailand, but eventually to Singapore through Malaysia.<sup>7</sup>

Although exact figures are difficult to pin down, Indonesia, Vietnam, and Malaysia consistently rank as the top recipients of Chinese capital for infrastructure development in Southeast Asia. In terms of projects that are at the stage of planning, feasibility study, tender, or currently under construction, Indonesia currently leads the list at \$93 billion, followed by Vietnam and Malaysia at \$70 billion and \$34 billion respectively.<sup>8</sup> Xi Jinping also announced \$64 billion in new deals at the Second Belt and Road Forum for International Cooperation in Beijing in April 2019.

In addition, China is developing new sub-regional initiatives, such as the Lancang-Mekong Cooperation (LMC) mechanism, to coordinate BRI projects and advance its economic and political ambitions in mainland Southeast Asia. Established in 2015 among the six countries that comprise the Greater Mekong Subregion (Cambodia, China, Laos, Myanmar, Thailand, and Vietnam), the LMC promotes cooperation across a range of economic and cultural domains, but the driving force is infrastructure.<sup>9</sup> Beijing has set aside over \$22 billion under the mechanism to support projects focusing on technological connectivity and industrial development as well as trade, agriculture, and poverty alleviation. China is now Cambodia’s largest financial backer by a wide margin, pumping in \$12.6 billion in 2017 alone. In Laos, Beijing is bankrolling the \$7 billion China-Laos railway project, extending almost 260 miles from the Chinese border to Vientiane, a project that amounts to almost half the country’s GDP.<sup>10</sup>

Laos and Cambodia appear to be the first countries to sign bilateral action plans with Beijing that officially endorse China’s regional vision of a community of common destiny or shared future. Both action plans were concluded during the Second Belt and Road Forum in April.<sup>11</sup> In the Cambodian version, titled “Action Plan 2019-2023 on Building China-Cambodia Community of Shared Future,” the two countries committed to undertake 31 measures in the five domains of politics, security, economics, people-to-people relations, and multilateral cooperation. They also agreed to promote ties between China and ASEAN by building a “community of common destiny” in the region generally.<sup>12</sup>

### **Soft power: Reconnecting with the Chinese diaspora**

Alongside these far-reaching economic programs, China is becoming more involved in the domestic affairs of Southeast Asian countries. Officially, non-interference in the internal affairs of other countries has been a core principle of Chinese foreign policy since the 1950s. While principle and practice have sometimes diverged, Beijing has generally sought to maintain good relations with whatever type of regime is in power in countries where China does business or has diplomatic or security interests.<sup>13</sup> In recent years, however, China has stepped up activities in target countries to influence outcomes and public opinion in ways that are favorable to CCP preferences, both in terms of its standing at home and its strategic interests abroad.<sup>14</sup>

In Southeast Asia, for instance, there has been a noticeable uptick in official Chinese efforts to recruit Southeast Asians for short-term study programs in China. Khin Khin Kyaw Kyee, author of *China's Multi-layered Engagement Strategy and Myanmar's Realities*, estimates that between 1,000 and 2,000 Burmese citizens have participated in exposure trips, friendship visits, study tours, and capacity-building training programs in China since 2013.<sup>15</sup> China is also establishing and funding new think tank networks with top research institutions in Southeast Asia to promote academic exchange and provide intellectual guidance for the LMC.<sup>16</sup>

Most strikingly, Beijing has begun reconnecting with “overseas Chinese” in Southeast Asia to help them fulfil their “dream” by realizing the “great rejuvenation of the Chinese nation.”<sup>17</sup> Under Xi Jinping’s leadership, the CCP has been altering long-established policies toward overseas Chinese populations, fanning anxieties across Southeast Asia. Currently there are about 30 million overseas Chinese in the region, over 70 percent of the world’s total. In broad terms, they are divided between local citizens of Chinese descent (*huaren*) and Chinese citizens overseas (*huaqiao*). Most have lived in the region for generations. They have been the victims of anti-Chinese riots and violence in the past, especially when suspected of dual loyalties. Cognizant of these dangers, former Chinese premier Zhou Enlai initiated efforts in the 1950s to address

dual citizenship arrangements, while encouraging overseas Chinese to settle down permanently and serve their local communities. He also told them to follow the laws of their host country and refrain from “interfering in the internal politics of that country.”<sup>18</sup>

Today, however, Chinese leaders appear to be engaging overseas Chinese to strengthen relations with Southeast Asian countries, influence local politics, and serve as a “bridge” for supporting effective implementation of BRI in Southeast Asia. Significantly, Beijing recently merged the central government’s Overseas Chinese Affairs Office with the United Front Work Department of the CCP, an agency designed to build broad-based domestic and international political coalitions to achieve party objectives.<sup>19</sup> This has sparked concerns in Southeast Asia that the party will be prioritizing mobilizational efforts in the future, with the overseas Chinese becoming an instrument of China’s soft power and public diplomacy in the region. These concerns were already close to the surface. In 2015, after China’s ambassador to Malaysia Huang Huikang spoke out in defense of ethnic Chinese interests ahead of a pro-Malay rally in Kuala Lumpur, he was chastised by the Malaysian government and widely criticized for interfering in Malaysia’s domestic affairs.<sup>20</sup>

### **Hard power: Island building in the South China Sea**

Alongside these economic and soft power initiatives, China has also carried out aggressive moves to defend its far-reaching sovereignty claims in the South China Sea based on the “nine-dash line,” its historical claim that encircles as much as 90 percent of the contested waters. This tongue-shaped line extends as far as 2,000 kilometers from the Chinese mainland to within a few dozen kilometers of the Philippines, Malaysia, Vietnam, and Brunei.<sup>21</sup> (The Permanent Court of Arbitration in The Hague rejected China’s claim in 2016, ruling that it was unlawful under the United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea. Beijing has ignored the ruling, declaring it null and void.) China’s enforcement efforts began in 1974, when it seized control of the Paracel Islands from Vietnam. Beijing dramatically accelerated its maritime push in 2014, however, when it began dredging operations in the Spratly Islands aimed at transforming three rocks and

four low-tide elevations (a land feature submerged at high tide) into relatively large man-made islands. This is part of a concerted land reclamation and militarization strategy designed to create “facts on the sea,” including airfields, maritime ports, and resupply facilities.<sup>22</sup>



**While Beijing may be prioritizing BRI for the moment, it should not be expected to abandon its tough stance on the territorial disputes in the South China Sea over the long run.**

More recently, China has turned to diplomacy in an effort to balance the imperatives of BRI, on the one hand, with its growing maritime ambitions, on the other. As Xi Jinping’s signature foreign policy initiative, BRI appears to be taking priority in terms of messaging toward the region. When attending a South China Sea conference in Ho Chi Minh City in November 2017, I heard a Chinese academic describe the situation in surprisingly plain terms (with SCS referring to the South China Sea and MSR denoting China’s Maritime Silk Road, the sea route component of BRI):

Understanding the dominant position of the Belt and Road Initiative in China’s diplomatic thinking is pivotal. Specifically in China’s neighborhood diplomacy, such a [*sic*] dominant thinking means that during MSR construction, all policies that do not accommodate well or even conflict with the MSR need to be adjusted. This is the fundamental reason why the Chinese government has accelerated its pace in recent years to adjust its SCS policies and to consolidate ties with ASEAN that are key to the MSR construction.<sup>23</sup>

As evidence, the scholar noted that China had started holding “Code of Conduct” (COC) talks with ASEAN to help manage the South China Sea territorial disputes, based on a non-binding Declaration on the Conduct of Parties in the South China Sea (DOC) concluded in 2002. It is true that Beijing has resumed COC negotiations with ASEAN as a whole, having previously preferred to deal with ASEAN claimants (namely the Philippines, Malaysia,

Vietnam, and Brunei) on a strictly bilateral basis. At the same time, however, China is continuing to militarize its artificial islands in the South China Sea and recently sent a geological survey ship into Vietnam’s territorial waters, escorted by Chinese coastguard vessels. These activities suggest that while Beijing may be prioritizing BRI for the moment, it should not be expected to abandon its tough stance on the territorial disputes in the South China Sea over the long run. Rather, Beijing is striving to keep these disputes at a manageable diplomatic level as it pursues other priorities in its overall foreign policy agenda for the region.

## REGIONAL REACTIONS FROM ASEAN AND INDIVIDUAL SOUTHEAST ASIAN COUNTRIES

Not surprisingly, China’s South China Sea activities have caused alarm in Southeast Asia. They have also led to significant strains among ASEAN members, preventing them from developing a unified position vis-à-vis China on how to address the territorial disputes. What has happened, time and again, is that Beijing has leaned on individual ASEAN members — primarily Cambodia and Laos — and preempted ASEAN from issuing strong or meaningful statements on the South China Sea at their annual summits. ASEAN’s ability to push back against China has been stymied by its consensus-based decision-making principle, since Beijing can effectively paralyze ASEAN by isolating a single member. There is some relief in ASEAN circles about the resumption of COC negotiations with China because it has reduced tensions and allowed for discussion of other pressing issues, but there’s also resignation that the end result will be limited to broad principles and basic confidence-building measures.

In terms of BRI, China’s rising economic influence has generated unease and pushback across the region, but ASEAN countries appear to be getting smarter in the way they’re negotiating with China over infrastructure projects in the region. China is also showing a capacity to learn from its implementation mistakes and make adjustments. It strongly courted Southeast Asian participation in its Second Belt and Road Forum in Beijing in April 2019. Of the 36 heads of state or government who attended, nine came from ASEAN countries — a quarter of the overall total.<sup>24</sup>

Meanwhile, at an individual country level, there is naturally a diversity of responses among ASEAN countries both to China's rise and to the intensification of great power rivalry between China and the United States. Former Singapore diplomat Bilahari Kausikan has observed that Southeast Asian countries simultaneously “balance, hedge and band-wagon” as the situation requires — an instinctive response that has been “honed by centuries of hard experience” and is now “embedded in our foreign policy DNA.”<sup>25</sup> For his part, David Shambaugh has identified six clusters of ASEAN countries to describe their response to China's rise and relative closeness to Beijing, as of 2017, from “capitulationist” Cambodia to wary “outlier” Indonesia. In between are dependent “chafers” Laos and Myanmar, “aligned accommodationists” Malaysia and Thailand which manage close ties with both China and the United States, “tilters” Brunei and the Philippines, and “balanced hedgers” Singapore and Vietnam.”<sup>26</sup>

To conclude this paper, I look closely at two key countries, Vietnam and Indonesia, to see how they are responding to China's rise in different ways. Both are large, influential players within ASEAN. Vietnam borders China and is a front-line claimant in the South China Sea disputes, whereas Indonesia, more distant geographically, has had complicated and volatile relations with Beijing and the CCP, especially with regards to overseas Chinese in the country, who have sometimes been perceived as working on behalf of Chinese interests and Chinese communism in particular.



**At its core, Vietnam's foreign policy aims to balance China without provoking it.**

### **Vietnam**

Vietnamese perceptions of China have deep historical roots. Having been occupied by China for over a thousand years, it shouldn't be surprising that some historical resentment was built up, or that many city streets are named after Vietnamese heroes who helped to expel the Chinese over the centuries. But the Vietnamese are realists and understand they need a stable relationship with China due to their

economic exposure and geographic position. At its core, Vietnam's foreign policy aims to balance China without provoking it. Consistent with this approach, Vietnam adheres to a “multi-directional” foreign policy doctrine rooted in the “three no's” principle: no military alliances, no foreign troops stationed on Vietnamese soil, and no partnering with a foreign power to combat another. Vietnam has established a “comprehensive strategic cooperative partnership” with China within this framework, the highest-level category in Vietnam's diplomatic pecking order.<sup>27</sup> It has also become the second largest ASEAN recipient of Chinese capital for infrastructure development under BRI, as noted above.

At the same time, Vietnam's efforts to balance China are real and have accelerated as Beijing has intensified its land reclamation activities in the South China Sea. For instance, U.S. relations with Vietnam have expanded considerably in recent years, including in the field of maritime security cooperation, owing to a common concern over China's maritime policies and activities. Highlights include the establishment of a “comprehensive partnership” in 2013 and the dramatic visit of a U.S. aircraft carrier to Da Nang in 2018.<sup>28</sup> Significantly, Vietnam's diversification efforts aren't limited to the United States: Japan is contributing to Vietnam's defense capabilities by enhancing military exchanges and defense personnel interoperability, and India is providing security support as well. Nor are these efforts limited to the security domain. Vietnam is now the top recipient of Japanese infrastructure financing in Southeast Asia, with \$58 billion supporting a high-speed railway between Hanoi and Ho Chi Minh City.<sup>29</sup> It has also inked a free trade agreement with the European Union, and is an enthusiastic member of the Comprehensive and Progressive Agreement for Trans-Pacific Partnership (CPTPP).

Though Vietnam remains careful not to provoke China while expanding relations with other powers, the Vietnam-China relationship nevertheless remains fragile and subject to outbreaks of violence. In 2014, for example, the China National Petroleum Corporation moved an oil rig into waters off the Paracel Islands claimed by Vietnam. This set off protests lasting for weeks, with angry Vietnamese protestors burning down Chinese businesses and forcing Beijing to extract thousands of its citizens fleeing the country. Anti-Chinese protests broke out again in 2018 owing to

fears that newly planned special economic zones, set to open in three Vietnamese provinces, would lead to an influx of Chinese businesses. In addition, tensions heated up this year when China sent a survey ship into Vietnamese waters, as discussed above, illustrating the continuing challenge for Vietnam in managing this difficult and complex relationship.<sup>30</sup>

## Indonesia

Indonesia presents another interesting example as the world's fourth largest country by population, its third largest democracy, and its largest Muslim-majority country. It is farther away from China geographically and isn't on the front lines of ASEAN's territorial disputes with Beijing. As a founding leader of the Non-Aligned Movement, Indonesia has traditionally taken a balanced approach to major powers. Accordingly, President Joko "Jokowi" Widodo has sought to strike a balance between Indonesia's relations with China, the United States, and Japan since he was first elected in 2014. But domestic economic priorities are paramount to Jokowi, a former mayor and governor, shaping his approach to foreign policy. His top priorities are securing foreign investment, promoting maritime development and sovereignty, and turning the country into a "Global Maritime Fulcrum."<sup>31</sup> In keeping with these priorities, he is focusing on maritime infrastructure and connectivity by constructing sea highways along the shores of Java, establishing deep seaports, and developing Indonesia's fishing and shipping industries.



**Jokowi's emphasis on foreign investment and maritime infrastructure makes Indonesia a natural fit with China's Belt and Road Initiative.**

Jokowi's emphasis on foreign investment and maritime infrastructure makes Indonesia a natural fit with China's Belt and Road Initiative; not surprisingly, the country is now the largest recipient of Chinese infrastructure capital in Southeast Asia. In fact, Indonesia aims to channel multibillion-dollar BRI investments into four "economic corridors" — North

Sumatra, North Kalimantan, North Sulawesi, and Bali — to synchronize with the Jokowi's ambitious plan to develop outer areas and enhance the country's maritime connectivity. The Indonesian government is actively courting Chinese investment toward this end, signing 23 cooperation agreements with China during the Second Belt and Road Forum in Beijing in April.<sup>32</sup>

In terms of maritime sovereignty, Indonesia has long insisted it does not have a South China Sea dispute with China, even though China's nine-dash line overlaps significantly with Indonesia's Exclusive Economic Zone (EEZ) that extends from the Natuna Islands.<sup>33</sup> Although Indonesian officials don't hesitate to criticize China for fishing in the EEZ, the government has generally been cautious in its official statements as the economies of the two countries become increasingly intertwined.

While maritime concerns appear to be manageable, the overseas Chinese issue is extremely sensitive in Indonesia, home to over eight million ethnic Chinese, the largest in any ASEAN country. Anti-Chinese violence broke out in 1965 and 1998, when there was large-scale destruction of Chinese businesses across the country, and always seems close to the surface. The Chinese community has played a critical role in Indonesia's economy since colonial times, often attracting the distrust and jealousy of the indigenous population. These feelings are now being stoked by China's efforts to reconnect with the Chinese population in Indonesia, which are further exacerbated by residual Indonesian concerns about the influence of Chinese communism. This is becoming a domestic political issue as well, with Jokowi being the target of a concerted social media campaign in the run-up to the April 2019 presidential elections, accusing him of being a handmaiden of both China and local Chinese interests.<sup>34</sup> Jokowi survived and won reelection, but the issue is not going away.

## CONCLUSION

In sum, China's growing interest in Southeast Asia isn't just the intellectual curiosity of academics and think tank experts in Beijing and Shanghai, as discussed in the introduction, but is an outgrowth of its growing foreign policy ambitions and evolving grand strategy. The foregoing discussion clearly shows that China presents both geopolitical challenges and potential

economic benefits to Southeast Asian countries, and their individual responses to China's rise will depend on geography, economic opportunity, threat perceptions, historical experience, and other factors. In the future, as the diverse country cases in this paper suggest, Vietnam will continue to balance against China in an effort to protect its national interests, while Indonesia will take advantage of BRI to promote its own economic plans and ambitions. The case studies and discussion

also suggest that China's dominance over Southeast Asia is not a pre-ordained outcome, but will be a function of Chinese power and diplomacy, the response of ASEAN countries, and the role and engagement of other major powers like the United States, Japan, and India. In this increasingly competitive regional context, Southeast Asian countries will continue to engage China, hedge, and manage their relations with Beijing carefully. They don't have the option of taking sides.

## REFERENCES

- 1 Eric Heginbotham, “China’s Strategy in Southeast Asia,” in *China Steps Out: Beijing’s Major Power Engagement with the Developing World*, ed. Joshua Eisenman and Eric Heginbotham (New York: Routledge, 2018), 48-49.
- 2 Ibid.
- 3 Xi Jinping, “Speech by Chinese President Xi Jinping to Indonesian Parliament,” ASEAN-China Centre, October 2, 2013, [http://www.asean-china-center.org/english/2013-10/03/c\\_133062675.htm](http://www.asean-china-center.org/english/2013-10/03/c_133062675.htm).
- 4 For more on “common destiny” concept, see William A. Callahan, “China’s ‘Asia Dream’: The Belt and Road Initiative and the New Regional Order,” *Asian Journal of Comparative Politics* 1, no. 3 (2016): 226-243. See also Derek J. Mitchell, “Expanding the ‘Strategic Periphery’: A History of China’s Interaction with the Developing World,” in *China Steps Out*, ed. Joshua Eisenman and Eric Heginbotham, 23-43.
- 5 On how the “community of common destiny” concept is now being applied globally as a “community of common destiny for mankind,” see Lisa Tobin, “Xi’s vision for Transforming Global Governance: A Strategic Challenge for Washington and Its Allies,” *Texas National Security Review* 2, no. 1 (November 2018), <https://tnsr.org/2018/11/xis-vision-for-transforming-global-governance-a-strategic-challenge-for-washington-and-its-allies/>.
- 6 Zhang Yunling, “China and Its Neighborhood: Transformation, Challenges, and Grand Strategy,” *International Affairs* 92, no. 4 (2016), 839; William A. Callahan, “China’s ‘Asia Dream.’”
- 7 Mitsuru Obe and Marimi Kishimoto, “Why China is Determined to Connect Southeast Asia by Rail,” *Nikkei Asian Review*, January 9, 2019, <https://asia.nikkei.com/Spotlight/Cover-Story/Why-China-is-determined-to-connect-Southeast-Asia-by-rail>.
- 8 Data from Fitch Solutions as cited by Bloomberg. Fitch only counts pending projects – those “at the stages of planning, feasibility study, tender and currently under construction.” See Michelle Jamriso, “China No Match for Japan in Southeast Asia Infrastructure Race,” Bloomberg, June 22, 2019, <https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-06-23/china-no-match-for-japan-in-southeast-asia-infrastructure-race>.
- 9 Pongphisoot Busbarat, “Grabbing the Forgotten: China’s Leadership Consolidation in Mainland Southeast Asia through the Mekong-Lancang Cooperation,” (Singapore: ISEAS Yusof Ishak Institute, February 6, 2018), 4, [https://iseas.edu.sg/images/pdf/ISEAS\\_Perspective\\_2018\\_7@50.pdf](https://iseas.edu.sg/images/pdf/ISEAS_Perspective_2018_7@50.pdf).
- 10 Jitsiree Thongnoi, “Too Little, Too Late for US ‘Recommitment’ to Mekong Countries? China’s Already There,” *South China Morning Post*, June 16, 2019, <https://www.scmp.com/week-asia/politics/article/3014612/too-little-too-late-us-recommitment-mekong-countries-chinas>.
- 11 See Ben Sokhean, “Hun Sen Inks Nine Deals with China,” *Khmer Times*, April 29, 2019, <https://www.khmertimeskh.com/50598850/hun-sen-inks-nine-deals-with-china/>; and Ekaphone Phouthonesy, “Laos, China Sign More Deals,” *Vientiane Times/Asia News Network*, May 3, 2019, <http://annx.asianews.network/content/laos-china-sign-more-deals-96005>.
- 12 “China-Cambodia Community of Shared Future Features Four Special Points: Chinese Ambassador to Cambodia,” *Fresh News Asia*, May 8, 2019, <http://m.en.freshnewsasia.com/index.php/en/localnews/13941-2019-05-08-08-06-23.html>.
- 13 Andrew J. Nathan, “China’s Challenge,” *Journal of Democracy* 26, no. 1 (January 2015): 157, <https://www.journalofdemocracy.org/article/china%E2%80%99s-challenge>.

- 14 These activities generally fall into three baskets: educational operations (e.g., establishing Confucius Institutes and monitoring Chinese students studying abroad); media operations (e.g., expanding China's state-run media footprint through broadcast, print, and digital platforms); and political operations (e.g., cultivating political leaders and other elites through financial and other inducements). See Bates Gill and Benjamin Schreer, "Countering China's 'United Front,'" *The Washington Quarterly* 41, no. 2 (Summer 2018): 157-58, <https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/0163660X.2018.1485323>.
- 15 Khin Khin Kyaw Kyee, *China's Multi-layered Engagement Strategy and Myanmar's Realities: The Best Fit for Beijing Policy Preferences* (Yangon: Institute for Strategy and Policy – Myanmar, 2018), 14-15.
- 16 "Global Center for Mekong Studies Launched in Cambodia," Xinhua, September 28, 2017, [http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2017-09/28/c\\_136645466.htm](http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2017-09/28/c_136645466.htm).
- 17 In a June 2014 speech, Xi Jinping said "realizing the great rejuvenation of the Chinese nation is the dream of overseas Chinese." See "习近平会见第七届世界华侨华人社团联谊大会代表"(Xi Jinping Meets Representatives of the 7th Conference for Friendship of Overseas Chinese Associations), 人民日报 (*People's Daily*), June 7, 2014, <http://pic.people.com.cn/n/2014/0607/c1016-25116878.html>.
- 18 Dayou Xiang, "周恩来的侨务思想与实践" ("Zhou Enlai's Thoughts on and Implementation of Overseas Chinese Affairs"), 八桂侨史 (*Overseas Chinese History Journal of Bagui*) no. 1 (1998), <https://www.ixueshu.com/document/dd850335c529d6df318947a18e7f9386.html>. For a comprehensive discussion of the overseas Chinese in Southeast Asia, see Leo Suryadinata, *The Rise of China and the Overseas Chinese: A Study of Beijing's Changing Policy in Southeast Asia and Beyond* (Singapore: ISEAS – Yusof Ishak Institute, 2017).
- 19 "重磅 国务院侨务办公室并入中央统战部" ("OCAO to be Merged into United Front"), State Council of the People's Republic of China/Xinhua, March 21, 2018, <http://www.ouhua.info/2018/0321/18181.html>.
- 20 See "KL to Call Up Chinese Envoy Over Remarks," *The Straits Times*, September 27, 2015, <https://www.straitstimes.com/asia/se-asia/kl-to-call-up-chinese-envoy-over-remarks>; "China Defends Envoy to Malaysia after Comments on Racism," Reuters, September 28, 2015, <https://uk.reuters.com/article/uk-china-malaysia-idUKKCNORSOV120150928>; and Cheong Suk-Wai, "China's 'One Big Family' Policy Raises Concerns," *The Straits Times*, April 30, 2017, <https://www.straitstimes.com/opinion/chinas-one-big-family-policy-raises-concerns>.
- 21 Liu Zhen, "What's China's 'Nine-Dash Line' and Why Has It Created So Much Tension in the South China Sea," *South China Morning Post*, July 12, 2016, <https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy-defence/article/1988596/whats-chinas-nine-dash-line-and-why-has-it-created-so>; "Limits in the Seas. No. 143. China: Maritime Claims in the South China Sea," (Washington, DC: U.S. Department of State, December 5, 2014), <https://2009-2017.state.gov/documents/organization/234936.pdf>.
- 22 For background on the South China Sea disputes, including the U.S. response, see Michael McDevitt, "U.S. Policy in the South China Sea," in *China, the United States, and the Future of Southeast Asia*, ed. David B.H. Denoon (New York: New York University Press, 2017), 389-422.
- 23 Chen Chenchen and Yao Le, "China's New South China Sea Approach Following Belt and Road Initiative," paper presented at the 9th South China Sea International Conference: Cooperation for Regional Security and Development, Diplomatic Academy of Vietnam, Ho Chi Minh City, November 27-28, 2017.
- 24 Pradumna B. Rana and Xianbai Ji, "Belt and Road Forum 2019: BRI 2.0 in the Making?" S. Rajaratnam School of International Studies, May 2, 2019, <https://www.rsis.edu.sg/wp-content/uploads/2019/05/CO19086.pdf>.

- 25 Bilahari Kausikan, “Dealing with an Ambiguous World – Lecture III: ASEAN & US-China Competition in Southeast Asia” (Singapore: IPS-Nathan Lectures, March 30, 2016), 24-25, [https://lkyspp.nus.edu.sg/docs/default-source/ips/mr-bilahari-kausikan-s-speech7d7b0a7b46bc6210a3aaff0100138661.pdf?sfvrsn=cec7680a\\_0](https://lkyspp.nus.edu.sg/docs/default-source/ips/mr-bilahari-kausikan-s-speech7d7b0a7b46bc6210a3aaff0100138661.pdf?sfvrsn=cec7680a_0).
- 26 David Shambaugh, “U.S.-China Rivalry in Southeast Asia: Power Shift or Competitive Coexistence,” *International Security* 42, no. 4 (Spring 2019), 100-103.
- 27 Jonathan Stromseth and Hunter Marston, “As U.S. Aircraft Carrier Departs Vietnam, What are the Implications for Regional Security,” The Brookings Institution, March 9, 2018, <https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2018/03/09/as-a-u-s-aircraft-carrier-departs-vietnam-what-are-the-implications-for-regional-security/>; Michelle Jamrisko, “China No Match for Japan in Southeast Asia Infrastructure Race.”
- 28 Jonathan Stromseth and Hunter Marston, “As U.S. Aircraft Carrier Departs Vietnam, What are the Implications for Regional Security.”
- 29 Michelle Jamrisko, “China No Match for Japan in Southeast Asia Infrastructure Race.”
- 30 For further reading, see Rajeswari Pillai Rajagopalan, “Vietnam Confronts China, Alone,” *The Diplomat*, September 26, 2019, <https://thediplomat.com/2019/09/vietnam-confronts-china-alone>; and Christopher Sharman, “After a China-Vietnam Standoff, Expect a Turn to the U.S.,” *The Diplomat*, September 20, 2019, <https://thediplomat.com/2019/09/after-a-china-vietnam-standoff-expect-a-turn-to-the-us>.
- 31 Tiola, “Jokowi’s Global Maritime Fulcrum: 5 More Years?,” *The Diplomat*, June 11, 2019, <https://thediplomat.com/2019/06/jokowis-global-maritime-fulcrum-5-more-years/>.
- 32 “Indonesia to Propose Projects Worth US\$91 Billion for China’s Belt and Road,” *The Straits Times*, March 20, 2019, <https://www.straitstimes.com/asia/se-asia/indonesia-to-propose-projects-worth-us91-billion-for-chinas-belt-and-road>; Lynn Lee, “Indonesia Forecasts Multibillion-Dollar Belt and Road Investments in Four Growth Regions,” *South China Morning Post*, April 29, 2019, <https://www.scmp.com/week-asia/geopolitics/article/3008036/indonesia-forecasts-multibillion-dollar-belt-and-road>.
- 33 Joe Cochrane, “Indonesia, Long on Sidelines, Starts to Confront China’s Territorial Claims,” *The New York Times*, September 10, 2017, <https://www.nytimes.com/2017/09/10/world/asia/indonesia-south-china-sea-military-buildup.html>.
- 34 Dewi Fortuna Anwar, “Indonesia-China Relations: Coming Full Circle,” in *Southeast Asian Affairs* 2019, ed. Daljit Singh and Malcolm Cook (Singapore: ISEAS – Yusof Ishak Institute, 2019), 145-161.

## ABOUT THE AUTHOR

**Jonathan Stromseth** is a senior fellow at Brookings, where he holds the Lee Kuan Yew Chair in Southeast Asian Studies in the Center for East Asia Policy Studies. He also holds a joint appointment with the Brookings John L. Thornton China Center.

Stromseth has broad experience as a policymaker, scholar, and development practitioner. From 2014 to 2017, he served on the secretary of state's policy planning staff, advising the State Department's leadership on China, Southeast Asia, and East Asian and Pacific affairs. Previously, he was the Asia Foundation's country representative to China (2006–2014) and to Vietnam (2000–2005), and is a three-time recipient of the Foundation's President's Award for extraordinary program leadership. He has also conducted research as a Fulbright Scholar in Singapore, worked for the United Nations peacekeeping operation in Cambodia, and taught Southeast Asian politics at Columbia University. In the scholarly domain, he is co-author of *China's Governance Puzzle: Enabling Transparency and Participation in a Single-Party State* (Cambridge University Press, 2017). Other publications include a multi-volume series on U.S.-Vietnam relations as well as articles on policymaking in Vietnam and foreign aid trends in Asia.

He holds a B.A. from St. Olaf College and an M.I.A. (Master of International Affairs), M.Phil., and Ph.D. from Columbia, where his studies focused on comparative politics and international relations in the Asia-Pacific region. He is a member of the Council on Foreign Relations.

## ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The author wishes to thank Konstantin Burudshiew and Huaan (Amber) Liao for their invaluable research assistance and support. Ted Reinert edited this paper, and Rachel Slattery performed layout.

The Brookings Institution is a nonprofit organization devoted to independent research and policy solutions. Its mission is to conduct high-quality, independent research and, based on that research, to provide innovative, practical recommendations for policymakers and the public. The conclusions and recommendations of any Brookings publication are solely those of its author(s), and do not reflect the views of the Institution, its management, or its other scholars.